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Scrutiny Committee   

 

Update on Recommendations made at previous Scrutiny Meetings  

  

  

Date & 
Min  

Recommendation  Lead Member  Lead 
Officer  

Accepted?  Implemented?  Completed?  Progress/Comments  

04/07/19  
Min 4.3  

The report commissioned 
by the Leader on the Civic 
Centre commercialisation 
spending be brought to a 
future meeting of the 
Committee.  

Leader of the Council  Neil Anderson   yes  No  No Work has continued to 
improve the booking system 
and overall 
commercialisation of the 
Civic centre led by the 
relatively new Conference 
and Bookings Officer. This 
was bearing fruit prior to 
Lockdown with increased 
income levels been achieved. 
With Covid ability to 
commercially market the 
Civic Centre stopped. We 
also have a scheme to 
provide a second entrance to 
the Civic centre which has 
not gone forward due to 
Covid. This at present has 
not been seen as top priority 
but as we gain an 
understanding of when 
restrictions are lifted and 
events can happen again we 
will bring a report to Cabinet 
which likely to be late spring 
early summer 2021 
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Scrutiny Committee  

 

Date & 
Min  

Recommendation  Lead Member  Lead 
Officer  

Accepted?  Implemented?  Completed?  Progress/Comments  

04/07/19  
Min 4.4  

The Committee will be 
provided with updates on 
the masterplans and 
rephasing and resourcing 
them.  

Planning, 
Regeneration and 
City Deal  

Jonathan 
Noad/Neil 
Anderson 

Yes   Partially No Tenders for appointing an 
urban design consultancy 
have been issued for 
Penwortham Town Centre 
with the aim of the work being 
undertaken during 2021. 
Other centres will be covered 
in future financial years. 
 
Work on the Leyland Town 
Deal has progressed with a 
Stage 1 Town Investment 
Plan having been submitted to 
Government in October 2020. 
At present no response from 
Government has been 
received but is expected on 
Q4 2020/21. 

 
We now have Tenders on 
the Chest portal for the 
appointment of a Master 
Plan consultant to look at 
plans for Penwortham 
Town Centre 
 

 
14/11/19 
Min 24 

The masterplans for 
every town centre be 
circulated to members via 
email. 

Planning, 
Regeneration and 
City Deal 

Jonathan 
Noad 
Neil 
Anderson 

Yes Yes Yes The draft Leyland Masterplan 
was part of the agenda for 
Cabinet in January 2020. 
Copies have also been made 
available in Members resource 
rooms. 
 
More recently the draft Leyland 
TIP was in Full Council papers 
for September. The TIP has 
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Scrutiny Committee   

 

Date & 
Min  

Recommendation  Lead Member  Lead 
Officer  

Accepted?  Implemented?  Completed?  Progress/Comments  

been submitted on 30 October 
to MHCLG 

 

14/11/19 
Min 25.2 

The Scrutiny Committee 
considers the future options 
for the management of 
leisure facilities in the future 

Health, Wellbeing and 
Leisure 

Neil 
Anderson 

Yes In progress Yes being 
implemented 
following 
Council 
Decision on 
27th  January 
2021 

Report is going to Cabinet on 
14th October on a future 
Leisure Facilities Strategy 
which include looking at 
options for future management 
of Leisure Facilities 
Further work is taking place 
looking at potential 
Management options ready for 
post March 2021. Leisure 
Facilities Strategy has now 
been adopted Report has been 
to Cabinet and Full Council 
recommending that the Leisure 
Centre Management service 
be brought in house from April 
1.  
 
This was approved. Work is 
underway to implement this 
decision 

14/11/19 
Min 25.7 

Delivery plans for 2019 be 
amended to include more 
quantifiable measures of 
success 

Health, Wellbeing and 
Leisure 

Neil 
Anderson 

Yes Yes Yes Are there copies of delivery 
plans for me to be able to 
amend? We can add more 
performance indicators to 
measure success.  
 
This has been done working 
with the policy team 

P
age 32



  

Scrutiny Committee  

 

Date & 
Min  

Recommendation  Lead Member  Lead 
Officer  

Accepted?  Implemented?  Completed?  Progress/Comments  

14/11/19 
Min 25.8 

The Council considers 
developing a Leisure and 
Public Health Strategy to 
take a more holistic, 
strategic and integrated 
approach with partners to 
include mental health, 
prevention and youth 
engagement. 

Health, Wellbeing and 
Leisure 

Jennifer 
Mullins 

Yes Working with 
partners 

No The Communities Directorate  
will take a lead with . This will 
also need to include Cultural 
and Arts activity and the 
contribution it can make to 
such a strategy 

13/02/20 
Min 43.1 

The Scrutiny Committee 
encourages the council to 
work towards being a Living 
Wage employer with its 
contractors. 

Leader Gail Collins  In progress  This forms part of the 
Corporate project to become 
an accredited Living Wage 
employer. As detailed within 
the project scope this 
particular recommendation will 
be picked up as part of a 
review and changes to 
Procurement policies.  

13/02/20 
Min 43.6 

The Scrutiny Committee 
looks forward to receiving 
an evaluation of the new 
youth support funding as it 
progresses. 

Health, Leisure and 
Wellbeing 

Jennifer 
Mullin 

Yes No No The project is in its infancy and 
recruitment of additional 
officers in both sports’ 
development and the co-
ordinator’s role has begun. 
Evaluation of the new youth 
support funding will take place 
once the programme 
progresses over the next few 
months. 

09/07/20 
Min 9.5 

The Committee welcomes 
the offer of visiting the extra 
care facility in Chorley and 
would like this arranged.  

Planning, 
Regeneration and 
City Deal 

Jonathan 
Noad 

yes no No This can be arranged once 
COVID measures are relaxed 
sufficiently. 
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Scrutiny Committee   

 

Date & 
Min  

Recommendation  Lead Member  Lead 
Officer  

Accepted?  Implemented?  Completed?  Progress/Comments  

22/10/20 
Min 19.3 

Consultation on the 
Community Wealth Building 
Action Plan be undertaken 
with business organisations, 
such as the Federation of 
Small Businesses, the 
Institute of Directors, the 
Chamber of Commerce and 
the Confederation of British 
Industry. 

Community 
Engagement, Social 
Justice and Wealth 
Building 

Chris Sinnott Yes Partly No A business engagement 
meeting was held following the 
previous Scrutiny Meeting and 
further engagement is being 
considered but is limited due to 
COVID. 

22/10/20 
Min 19.6 

The final draft of the action 
plan be presented to Full 
Council following a Member 
Briefing. 

Community 
Engagement, Social 
Justice and Wealth 
Building 

Chris Sinnott Yes No No In progress 

22/10/20 
Min 19.7 

More explicit links be made 
between the Community 
Wealth Building Action Plan 
and the Community and 
Health and Wellbeing 
Strategies. 

Community 
Engagement, Social 
Justice and Wealth 
Building 

Chris Sinnott Yes No No In progress 

22/10/20 
Min 19.8 

Information on the Council’s 
land ownership be provided 
to a future meeting. 

Finance, Property 
and Assets 

Jonathan 
Noad 

No N/A N/A Further clarification sought on 
what was requested by the 
committee. Further update will 
be provided to a later meeting.  

22/10/20 
Min 21.2 

Details of car parking 
arrangements be included in 
the Worden Hall project 
update at the next meeting.  

Finance, Property 
and Assets 

Neil 
Anderson 

yes no no A revised plan of car-parking 
has been developed following 
consultation with Planning. 
This will involve a car park 
extension rather than a new 
car park. This will form part of 
the planning application that 
will go in in early December 
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Scrutiny Committee  

 

Date & 
Min  

Recommendation  Lead Member  Lead 
Officer  

Accepted?  Implemented?  Completed?  Progress/Comments  

12/01/21 
Min 28.5 

The South Ribble Local 
Plan review reflects carbon 
reduction principles and 
links with the climate 
emergency action plan, 
including the consideration 
of incentives for new 
housing being built to higher 
energy efficiency standards. 

Environment/Planning 
Regeneration and 
City Deal 

Jennifer 
Mullin 

Yes Yes No The Climate Emergency Task 
Group have met with Jonathan 
Noad and has commented on 
the Local Plan survey. Work is 
still ongoing, and officers are 
linking in with the Local Plan 
working group to ensure the 
plan reflects the carbon 
reduction principles and the 
action plan. 

12/01/21 
Min 28 

A Member Briefing be held 
on the Climate Change 
Action Plan prior to 
consideration at Full Council 

Environment/Chair of 
Climate Emergency 
Task Group 

Jennifer 
Mullin 

Yes No No  A commitment has been made 
that a member’s learning hour 
will take place prior to the 
submission of the Action Plan 
to Full Council. 
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REPORT TO ON 

Cabinet 10 February 2021 

 

TITLE REPORT OF 

Draft Budget 2021/22 and Summary Position over the 
Medium Term 

Deputy Director of 
Finance (Section 151 
Officer) 

 

Is this report confidential? No  
 

 

Purpose of the Report  

1. To set out the budget position for 2021/22 including the forecast for the following two 

years to 2023/24 and also present the relevant proposals in respect of: 

 The use of forecast resources identified in 2021/22 

 Budget consultation 

Recommendations 

2. That members agree the contents of this report in order to start the budget 

consultation process and note the following proposed budget items, in particular: 

 A proposed freeze in council tax in 2021/22 with no proposed cuts to 

services 

 The forecast balanced budget for 2021/22 and the forecast budget position in 

2022/23 and 2023/24 

 To note the impact of the challenges faced within the leisure centre industry 

and the subsequent budgetary impact on the council 

 

Executive Summary 

3. The budget forecast over the next 3 years have been updated to take account of the 

following: 

 A freeze on council tax in 2021/22. 

 There is a proposed 1.99% increase in council tax in 2022/23 and 2022/23 

this will be revisited every year and will be dependent upon the outcome of 

the Government announcements regarding the Fair Funding Review and 

review of the business rates system. 

 Significant investment of over £1million in revenue budgets to support the 

delivery of corporate strategy priorities 

 Capital investments of over £62m in corporate priority projects 

 Strategies to reduce the budget deficit in the medium term 
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4. Consultation on the proposed budget for 2021/22 will commence following approval of 
the proposals by Cabinet. The consultation will invite responses from residents, 
partners, parish councils and other stakeholders. Results will be analysed and published 
in February for consideration as part of the council’s final budget.  

Corporate outcomes 

5.  The report relates to the following corporate priorities: (tick all those applicable): 
 

An exemplary council 
 

 Thriving communities  

A fair local economy that works for 
everyone 

 Good homes, green spaces, 
healthy places 

 

Funding 

Spending Round 2020 and Provisional Local Government Finance Settlement 

6. There continues to be uncertainty regarding the council’s funding streams with the 
government announcing a one-year financial settlement for 2021/22 rather than the 
expected multi-year settlement. The Provisional Local Government Finance 
Settlement 2021/22 was published on 17 December 2020. The implications of this 
provisional settlement are outlined below. 

 

Business Rates 

7. The assumption for the 2021/22 budget is that Government funding will be in line with 
2020/21, this includes the assumption that the council will once again be a member of 
the Lancashire Business Rates Pool. South Ribble Borough Council benefits from 
additional business rates income of approximately £1.5m from being in the pool. This 
is assumed to continue in 2021/22. 

 

8. Forecasting levels of business rates beyond 2021/22 remains complicated due to 
uncertainty regarding the quantum of business rates that will remain when the system 
is reset. The date of this reset is still uncertain, the Government had forecast an 
implementation date of April 2022 and so it is assumed in the budget that reforms will 
take place then. The level of business rates retained by South Ribble Borough Council 
under the new system will also depend on the outcome of the fair funding review. This 
review will set new baseline funding allocations for all Local Authorities and aims to 
simplify the existing system and provide an up to date assessment of Authorities 
relative needs and resources. Until the government completes the fair funding review 
and the reset of business rates, the council will continue to have to work with 
considerable uncertainty in its budget planning. 

 

9. To be prudent, the budget assumes over the medium-term that the council will lose the 
benefit from being in the pool and therefore reduce retained business rates income by 
£1.5m. Previous announcements from Government have mentioned a transitional 
period for implementing funding reforms. As such, the budget assumes a reduction in 
business rates income of £750k in 2022/23 and the full £1,500k by 2023/24. 
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New Homes Bonus 

10. As expected, funding from New Home Bonus (NHB) is still assumed to discontinue in 
2023/24 however it has been announced that the existing New Homes Bonus scheme 
will be maintained for a further year. Allocations included in the budget are as follows: 

 2021/22 – allocation £363k  

 2022/23 – allocation £93k  

It should be noted these figures will be passed to the City Deal as per the original 
agreement. 

11. The government is due to consult on reforms to the new home bonus shortly, with a 
view to implementing reform in 2022/23. It is expected that a replacement to new home 
bonus will be announced however nothing further is known as to how the scheme will 
operate and what additional levels of funding, if any, will be made available to the 
council. Again, this creates a significant degree of uncertainty for the council. 

 

Council Tax 

12. The Provisional Local Government Finance Settlement announced a council tax 
increase limit for district councils of up to 2% or £5 on a Band D equivalent in 2021/22. 
No announcement has been made regarding future years however it is assumed that 
the same principles will continue throughout the future three-year budget period. 

 

13. The Provisional Local Government Finance Settlement publishes the Core Spending 
Power available to local authorities. This is the level of resources the Government 
assumes councils will have available and is predicated on all councils across the 
country increasing council tax up to the referendum limit of 2% (5% for authorities with 
social care responsibilities) year-on-year. As such, if the council were to increase 
council tax by less than that amount it will create a gap over the medium-term as to 
what funding the Government assumes the council will have and what funding it can 
actually generate. This is important for when the Government implements the changes 
following on from the Fair Funding Review. When setting the level of retained business 
rates for the council, the Government will assume the council enjoys a higher level of 
council tax to compensate for any potential fall in business rates. 

 

14. The delays from the government in reforming council funding creates significant 
uncertainty however the impact of the Covid-19 pandemic on the borough’s residents 
over the last year has been immense. On that basis, while noting the uncertainty in 
Government funding reforms, it is felt a freeze in Council Tax will best support residents 
of South Ribble Borough for 2021/22.  

 

Lower Tier Services Grant 

15. As introduced above, the Government calculates every year the council’s core 
spending power that is a combination of the council’s council tax income, business 
rates income and new homes bonus grant allocation. For 2021/22 the reduction in new 
homes bonus is not offset by the assumed additional income that the council will 
receive from increasing its council tax charges. As such the government has introduced 
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a one-off £100k grant to compensate the council in 2021/22 called the Lower Tier 
Services Grant. However as South Ribble Council pass much of its new homes bonus 
to City deal this actual constitutes an increase in funding retained. This is an un-
ringfenced grant that has been included in the council’s funding streams. 

 

Covid-19 Funding 

16. During 2020/21 the council received numerous funding streams from Government to 
support businesses and residents during the pandemic. This included a £1.481m of 
unringfenced emergency funding to support the council through the immediate and 
long-term impacts of the pandemic. The provisional settlement also announced an 
additional £1.55 billion of unringfenced grant across all local government, of which 
South Ribble Council’s allocation is £505k. 

 
 

17. The chart above outlines the forecast level of funding across the next three years in 
comparison to previous allocations. Retained business rates are forecast to reduce in 
22/23 when the Fair Funding Review and reset are forecast to be implemented. This 
is a cautious but necessary assumption given the uncertainty surrounding the new 
system.  

 

Expenditure  

Pay Award 

18. The Government spending review announced a pay freeze in 2021/22 for the majority 
of public sector staff with a guaranteed a pay rise of at least £250 for all staff that earn 
less than £24,000 per year. These assumptions have been included in the pay budget 
for South Ribble Council in 2021/22 although these Government proposals are not yet 
agreed with public sector unions.  
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19. The spending review also announced that national living wage will rise from £8.72 to 
£8.91 an hour and will be extended to workers aged 23 and over from April 2021 This 
will not affect South Ribble Council’s pay bands for 2021/22 as the council pays above 
this level already. 

 

20. Looking further forward, the budget includes a 2% pay increase for all staff in 2022/23 
and 2023/24. This assumption adds approximately £200k to the pay budget each 
financial year. 

 

Pension 

21. As part of a triennial pension review the Lancashire County Pension Fund announced 
an increase in employer pension contributions for 2020/21 to 2022/23 to meet the 
future costs of the scheme. The contributions have increased from 14.4% to 16.4% 
resulting in an increase in the council’s contribution. The same contribution rate is 
assumed for 2023/24 although this will be reviewed when the new three-year review is 
undertaken. 

 

Brexit and Covid-19 

22. Concerns remain about the impact of the United Kingdom’s withdrawal from the 
European Union (BREXIT). Much speculation continues around the likely financial 
effects of the final leave arrangements, but it is clear that the continued uncertainty has 
presented significant concerns across the country. The potential risks to the council 
include increases in inflation, a slowdown in the local economy affecting rental and 
property values and income from retained business rates and council tax. To date the 
council has received £52k of funding from Government for EU Exit Preparation.  

 

23. The financial impact of Covid-19 has been outlined in the quarterly budget monitoring 
reports approved by Executive Cabinet throughout 2020/21. This includes: 

 

 Forecast reductions in council tax and business rates collection rates. The 
Government has provided grant support for this loss in income during 
2020/21. 

 Government grant funding received to support various initiatives including 
support to businesses, providing additional homelessness and food support 
to residents and support for the track and trace systems. 

 Government support for the council’s reductions in fees and charges in 
2020/21 including reduced car parking income. This is forecast to continue in 
April to June 2021. 

 Reductions in rents at the council’s investment properties. 

 

24. As part of budget setting for 2021/22 and further forward the following assumptions 
have been made regarding Covid-19 and Brexit: 
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Income 

 The impact on fees and charges will not be permanent and that income levels 
will return to pre-Covid levels including the council’s major sources of income 
such planning fees, car parking and garden waste subscriptions. 

 

Expenditure 

 Any expenditure relating to the council’s compliance with the current or future 
Government’s requirements relating to Brexit or Covid-19 will be met through 
existing budgets or grants from Government. This could include future grants 
to businesses, support to the homelessness or support to residents such as 
additional council tax support. 

 There will be additional net expenditure incurred in 2021/22 relating to 
bringing the council’s leisure services in-house. It is expected this cost will 
reduce over the medium-term. These figures are identified separately in this 
budget report and detailed below. 

 

Budget Deficit 

The council’s total budget deficit is summarised in table 1 and is based upon the reductions 

in funding described above and the following key budget assumptions. It should be noted 

that some of the assumptions are still potentially subject to change that may impact 

positively or negatively on the budget. 

 

Table 1: Total Budget Deficit 

 

 

 

25. All deficits and savings identified in the table 1 and in the remainder of this report are 
cumulative. For example, the deficit of £3.156m in 2023/24 identified above is the result 
of a £1.762m deficit in 2022/23 and further budget pressures of £1.394m identified for 
2023/24. 

 2021/22 2022/23 2023/24

£k £k £k

Council Tax -8,600 -8,504 -8,547

Retained Business Rates -5,293 -4,630 -3,869

Lower Tier Services Grant Allocation -100 0 0

New Homes Bonus -363 -93 0

TOTAL FUNDING -14,356 -13,227 -12,416

 

NET EXPENDITURE 14,506 14,989 15,572

 

BUDGET DEFICIT 150 1,762 3,156
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Table 2: Key Budget Assumptions 

 

Key Assumptions   2021/22 2022/23 2023/24 

Increase in Retained Business Rates through Growth 0% 0% 0% 

Future Service Pension Rate   16.4% 16.4% 16.4% 

Pension Fund Deficit Recovery  £0.072m £0.075m  £0.075m 

Additional Business Rates - Lancashire Pool 21/22 

Transitional Business Rates Income 22/23 
(£1.500m) (£0.750m) (£0.000m) 

Reduction in Business Rates through Fair Funding 

Review and Business Rates Reforms 
£0.000m £0.750m £1.500m 

Pay Award (average) 0% 2% 2% 

 

Balancing the Budget in 2021/22 

 

26. Funding to South Ribble Council has remained relatively stable since 2016/17 in cash 
terms. However, there is significant uncertainty over the coming years given the 
potential Business Rates changes under the Fair Funding review. During this period, 
the council has continued to experience inflationary increases in staff and non-staff 
budgets. However, the council has been able to manage these cost increases within 
its existing budget and programme of savings.  

 

27. The most significant change in assumptions for 2021/22 is around Leisure Services.  
While it is hoped the sector will recover there are significant uncertainties and as a 
result a prudent assumption has been made over likely costs in the medium term. This 
is further detailed later in this report. 

 

28. The council has been successful in keeping its costs down whilst continuing to provide 
the high-quality services expected from its residents. The council will continue to 
achieve this by continually reviewing its budgets and contracts. Future savings forecast 
through the council’s commitment to explore and invest in alternative delivery models, 
including sharing more services with Chorley Borough Council will aid in managing 
identified deficits. 

 

29. The council will continue to invest within South Ribble to improve housing, provide 
employment opportunities as well as generate income and therefore make the council 
less reliant on the increasingly uncertain funding from Government.  
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Table 3: Balancing the Budget 

 
 

30. On 25th November 2020 Full Council approved the proposals for phase 2 of shared 
services with Chorley Borough Council, including a joint digital strategy, customer 
services operating model, shared leadership and management, and joint Chief 
Executive. This report built on the already successful implementation of phase 1 of 
expanded shared services between the two councils. The total forecast savings from 
the two phases of shared services are £288k in 2021/22 rising to £488k by 2023/24. 
Now that joint Directors at both councils are in place, service reviews will be undertaken 
at both councils with the possibility of other efficiencies being generated. 

 

31. A report on car parking charges was taken to Council on 25th November 2020 
following a review of provision and a wide consultation on how best to support local 
businesses and residents. A consequence of the changes is that the anticipated 
income from car parking will increase by £18k. 

 

32. During any year, vacancies and other changes made within staffing structures create 
savings in staffing budgets. £150k is anticipated each year from staffing turnover. 

 

33. The savings generated mean that even with a Council Tax freeze, there is a surplus 
budget projected in 2021/22. The application of the surplus is covered in more detail 
later in this report when discussing the management of leisure centres. 

 

Investing in our priorities 

 

34. In September 2021, the council reviewed and refreshed its Corporate Strategy in the 
light of Covid-19. Set out in the following pages are the areas of budget investment 
that the council will make in delivering its priorities and supporting the borough and its 
residents to achieve their full potential. 

 

 2021/22 2022/23 2023/24

TOTAL BUDGET DEFICIT 150 1,762 3,156

    

Efficiency Savings    

Shared Services -288 -288 -288

Shared Services - Additional -40 -120 -120

Shared Services – Phase 2 Forecast 0 -100 -100

Council Tax Increase – 0% 21/22 1.99% 22/23 & 23/24 0 -162 -324

Parking Income  -18 -18 -18

Staff Turnover -150 -150 -150

    

NET DEFICIT / (SURPLUS) -346 925 2,156
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Investing in priorities  

 

 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

In 2020/21 the council has already allocated £700k of revenue investment to deliver corporate 

strategy priorities through projects and initiatives that create the right conditions and provide the 

opportunities for everyone in South Ribble to succeed and thrive in line with our four priorities. 

These investments will continue into the next financial year. 

 

£117,000 to create a network of community hubs, providing services and support that meet the 

needs of local neighbourhoods 

£60,000 to support vulnerable families and children by providing access to food during the school 

holidays over the next four years 

£250,000 to support action on the green agenda including tree planting (in addition to A Tree for 

Every Resident), becoming a green employer by 2022 and car charging points as part of 

infrastructure improvements 

£20,000 towards vital community transport in partnership with the third sector 

£150,000 to develop a Credit Union that will enable access to safe and ethical banking options for 

all residents 

£50,000 to undertake work to plan for an Extra Care scheme that will provide high quality 

accommodation to meet the future needs of the residents from across the borough 

£50,000 to support access to advice services and information by working in partnership with the 

Citizens Advice Bureau 

This is in addition to £16m capital investment to deliver key schemes that will deliver exciting 

improvements to community assets such as Worden Hall, leisure facilities and affordable 
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Looking ahead 

This year will see further agreed investment in key programmes including: 

 

£150,000 to deliver an extended programme of support for businesses beyond government grants to ensure that  

the council is doing as much as possible to help businesses get back on their feet 

 

£150,000 to implement a plan to retain wealth and grow the local economy through a progressive procurement  

framework and social value policies 

 

£50,000 to support positive mental health for young people through officer resource to deliver a programme of  

early intervention activity. 

 

We also propose to allocate a further £3.6m to support a programme of improvements for residents and communities  

right across the borough including: 

£625,000 to fund improvements to play areas and open spaces across the borough  

£500,000 to deliver neighbourhood improvement projects including: 

- Development of a nature reserve at Pickerings Farm 

- Tidy up of community areas in Pope Lane area 

- Improvements to Kingsfold Community Centre and playing fields 

- More dog bins and relevant signage 
 

£20,000 to provide a fund for technology and equipment to support children to access remote learning where there is a need 

£2m to deliver affordable housing units – with the focus over the next year on undertaking feasibility work and developing a programme 

£500,000 over the next two years to deliver a programme of improvements to community facilities to provide quality amenities for residents, 

encouraging positive mental and physical health as part of an active community 
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Medium Term Financial Planning 

 

35. Despite the budget savings identified in this report, as outlined above there remain 
forecast budget deficits of £0.925m in 2022/23 and £2.156m in 2023/24. The council’s 
medium term plan to meet the budget deficits is outlined below in Table 4. 

 

Table 4: Medium Term Financial Plan 

 

 

 

36. A transformation programme will be developed to manage the changes the council 
needs to make to ensure it continues to deliver high quality services while maintaining 
a balanced budget. While this will include many different aspects, such as 
organisational change and development, set out below are the main strands of the 
strategy that could generate savings and income over the medium-term. 

 

Council Tax 

37. The Provisional Local Government Finance Settlement outlines the Core Spending 
Power available to local authorities. This is the level of resources the Government 
assumes councils will have available and is predicated on all councils across the 
country increasing council tax up to the referendum limit of 2% (5% for authorities with 
social care responsibilities) year-on-year. As such, if the council were to increase 
council tax by a lower amount it is likely it will need to then bridge a larger gap between 
funding allocated to it, via business rates retention and the fair funding review, and 
funding required to deliver services in 2021/22 onwards.  

 

38. South Ribble’s Council Tax rate sits within the middle of other Lancashire authorities.  
There is a wide range of charges across Lancashire and the gap between South Ribble 
and the next authority (Hyndburn) is quite significant. 

 

 

 

 2021/22 2022/23 2023/24

TOTAL BUDGET DEFICIT -346 925 2,156

    

Future Savings -925 -2,156

Contribution to Leisure Services Deficit 346

    

NET DEFICIT / (SURPLUS) 0 0 0
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Band D 

Equivalent 

2020/21 

£ 

Preston 320.75 

Rossendale 279.57 

Pendle 270.62 

Hyndburn 266.77 

South Ribble 223.24 

West Lancs. 208.39 

Wyre 204.74 

Chorley  171.37 

Fylde 165.39 

Ribble Valley 155.69 

 
 

39. This budget proposes to freeze South Ribble Council’s share of council tax in 2021/22.  
Increases of 1.99% have been forecast for 2022/23 and 2023/24 however these will 
be reviewed annually and will be subject to the outcome of the delayed Government 
reforms to council funding expected in April 2022. 

 

40. While a freeze in Council Tax increase does have implications for future year budgets, 
with the current overall budget position and amount of reserves that it is achievable.  
This will help support residents still suffering significant financial impacts as a result of 
Covid-19. 

 

Future Savings   

41. The level of future savings required to balance the budget will be largely dependent 
upon the outcome of the Fair Funding Review and Business Rates Review as well as 
the recovery of leisure services. Both the impact of this review and the date of 
implementation remain unknown but are forecast to reduce the council’s funding by 
£1.5m by 2023/24  

 

42. The council will continue to invest in its services to recognise additional income and 
efficiencies. Future opportunities, which will be included in the transformation 
programme, are: 
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 A base budget review, to ensure that service budgets are accurate and 
represent the true funding need within services.  

 The shared services relationship with Chorley will continue to expand. In 
addition to the savings achieved through changes that have been already 
approved, the coming years will see the expansion of shared services into 
new areas, starting with ICT and Customer Services.  

 A programme of service reviews, working with services to identify service 
savings and efficiencies. 

 A review of reserves to ensure that reserves continue to be used in an 
effective manner to support good governance and service delivery. 

 The Council is bringing forward a number of developments that will produce 
additional income sources in the medium term.  Revenue models for these 
schemes will be developed in 2021/22 including for the Affordable Housing 
and Extra Care schemes. In addition, a review will be undertaken of the 
council’s existing commercial portfolio to ensure that it delivers the most 
effective returns.  

 

43. It is important to note that the plans that will be delivered through the transformation 
programme aim to ensure that the council manages its budget effectively and 
prudently. The full amount of savings may not need to be delivered; if the reductions 
in funding currently assumed are less the savings required will be reduced. This will 
be monitored and managed during the MTFS period. 

 

Reserves 

44. The council has ensured a prudent and affordable approach to delivering medium-term 
financial strategies. The council has set aside and increased the balances to several 
reserves as outlined in Table 5 below. The expected balances of these reserves are 
given in table 5 below. 

 

Table 5: Forecast Reserve Balances 

  2021/22 

  £k 

Borough Council Elections -160 

Borough Investment Acct -4,256 

Business Rates Retention -3,094 

Capital Funding -330 

City Deal -1,851 

Climate Change -250 

Credit Union -150 

Community Wealth Building -150 
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Business Grants -150 

Mental Health for Young People -50 

Housing Needs Surveys -40 

Local Plans -95 

My Neighbourhoods -67 

Restructure Costs -100 

Transformation Fund -163 

Ring-fenced income -289 

Sports Dev income -117 

Covid Recovery Fund  -500 

Income Equalisation Reserve -150 

General Reserve -4,239 

    

Total Reserves  -16,201 

 
45. The majority of these reserves are necessary to mitigate the financial impact of the 

uncertainty the council faces such as the reforms to future funding levels and the 
impact of Brexit and Covid-19 on its residents and local businesses. 

 

46. The council has set aside £3.1m to manage any one-off reductions in business rates 
such as unbudgeted changes to valuations or the implementation of future expected 
Government reforms.  

 

47. The Council has set aside £150k for use as an Income Equalisation Reserve to cover 
any potential temporary reliefs and losses on investment income over the recovery 
period from Covid 19. 

 

48. The council has set aside £4.2m in general funds, approximately 27% of the annual 
net expenditure budget, to manage future uncertainty in expenditure and income over 
the medium-term. The council has not budgeted to utilise this reserve to manage 
budget deficits however this will be reviewed as part of the council’s continual budget 
management process. 

 

49. Over the remainder of 20/21 reserves will be adjusted to reflect the likely outturn 
revenue position.  This includes significant grant funds around Covid-19 and Business 
Rates which may need to be carried forward as a reserve. to cover future expenditure. 
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Borough Investment Account 

50. The total reserve as forecast at 21/22 is £4.256m and this has been committed. 

 

City Deal 

51. As part of the City Deal arrangement the council receives £492k per annum for 10 years 

from LCC for community provision and to mitigate the significant financial risks that could 

impact on the deliverability of the City Deal. The reserve now stands at £1.851m. It is 

proposed this reserve is not committed until the future of the City Deal, and the financial 

risks, are better understood.  

 

Transformation Fund  

52. The transformation fund stands at £163k which has been committed to the delivery of 

the council’s digital strategy, including the Civic Centre conference centre hearing loop 

and an upgrade to the IDOX system.  

 

Repairs and Maintenance  

53. The council has two main repairs and maintenance budgets: 

 a £300k per annum revenue budget for the council’s reactive and planned 

maintenance repairs and maintenance – this excludes leisure centres. 

 a £250k revenue contribution to reserves to meet larger maintenance needs 

included in the capital programme. This has been committed to clear the back 

log of maintenance at the council’s leisure facilities. However, it is expected 

that this contribution can be released to help support the Leisure Centre deficit 

as detailed below.  

 

Leisure Services 

54. While the council’s budget is balanced, one of the largest financial impacts on the 
council due to Covid-19 was the disruption caused to leisure services. Covid-19 has 
had a devastating impact on the operation of leisure centres. The income received 
during lockdown periods has reduced income to close to zero. Even in periods since 
March when centres have been open, restrictions have meant that income remained 
limited.  

 

55. It is estimated that income to the centres, currently run by Serco Leisure Operating 
Limited through South Ribble Community Leisure Trust will be at 75% of normal levels 
for 2021/22. It is estimated that the leisure industry will take three years to recover to 
pre-Covid levels of usage and income. 

 

56. This challenge has had a fundamental impact on leisure centre operators, with most 
needing significant support from the contracting councils to continue to operate. In 
South Ribble, the council has provided for £240k from Covid funding in 2020/21 to 
potentially support the Trust up to November 2020. In addition, a bid for £210k has 
been successful to the National Leisure Recovery Fund to provide for the period 
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December 2020 to March 2021. These payments are still subject to agreement with 
the leisure operator, and will only be paid where the council is obliged to pay. 

 

57. An additional challenge for South Ribble is that the current contract ends at the end of 
the 2020/21 financial year. Undertaking a procurement exercise until the leisure 
operator market has recovered is unlikely to be successful. The operators in the market 
have faced unprecedented challenges over this financial year and would be unlikely to 
be able to take part in a bidding process. Those that may bid are very likely to be far 
more risk adverse and want the council to carry any risks for potential losses. 

 

58. A proposal to bring the Leisure Services within the management of the council from 
April 2021 has been approved by the Cabinet and Council, with full proposals currently 
being developed. The rationale for bringing the management of the leisure centres into 
council control is that while there will be a financial impact, that financial impact would 
exist under any management model. The direct management will provide for greater 
control by the council to control costs and drive the recovery of the centres. These full 
proposals will consider which is the most appropriate management model to balance 
the risks and benefits of managing the centres directly. 

 
59. The table below sets out the budgeted costs of running the leisure centres. This is 

based on the financial information on income and expenditure in the centres, with 
income at 75% of the normal levels, increasing to 90% in 2022/23 and 100% by the 
end of 2023/24. As a result, the expectation is a breakeven position by 24/25 and 23/24 
will be the final transitional year to achieving this. 

 

  2021/22 2022/23 2023/24 

Income -2,463,242 -2,985,341 -3,298,754 

Reduction due to VAT 410,540 497,557 549,792 

Adjusted Income -2,052,701 -2,487,784 -2,748,962 

        

Operational Expenditure 3,327,074 3,327,074 3,327,074 

Net Operating Income 1,274,373 839,290 578,112 

        

Recharges from SRBC to 
leisure centres 

112,000 112,000 112,000 

SRBC Existing Leisure Budget -466,000 -466,000 -466,000 

Net Council Support -354,000 -354,000 -354,000 

        

Net Council Reserve Usage 920,373 485,290 224,112 
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60. It is important to note that a similar budgetary provision would need to be made 
regardless of the management model pursued. A prudent approach has been taken to 
the deficit levels and it is anticipated that it should be improved with effective 
management of the centres. 

 

61. As the challenges faced by the leisure centres are of a temporary nature, it is 
appropriate to create one-off provisions to cover any potential deficit over the medium 
term financial strategy period.  

 
62. Over the MTFS period, there is £500k per year within the revenue budget, budgeted 

as a contribution to increase capital and repairs and maintenance reserves.  It was 
expected these would be required to contribute to the Leisure Service in some form 
following the conclusion of the Leisure Contract.  Over the three years this would total 
£1.5m and this combined with the 21/22 contribution of £346k will fund the £1.6m 
expected to be required over the period to 2023/24. As such it is proposed to use these 
funds to cover the deficit described above.  Timing issues of releasing the funding will 
be mitigated by use of other reserves in 21/22 and 22/23 to be topped back up by these 
funds in 23/24. 

 

63. Making use of the identified budget to fund the temporary deficit in leisure funding will 
not prevent the council from continuing to undertake the necessary work to support 
high quality leisure provision. The initial draft funding model for the leisure centres 
includes provision for repairs and maintenance, and there is already provision within 
the council’s capital programme for work to leisure centres. 

 

Covid Recovery Fund 

64. During 2020/21, the council has played a significant part in leading the local response 

to Covid-19. This has included work around the community hub, business support 

and grants, enforcement and supporting the work of the Lancashire Resilience 

Forum. This work has been largely undertaken by council officers, while also 

maintaining council service provision and the delivery of the council’s priorities. 

 

65. The government has provided one-off grant funding to recognise the response 

requested from local government. A large part of the response has been delivered 

using existing council resources, bringing in additional capacity where needed. This 

means that the council is likely to have an underspend in its general fund budget at 

the end of 2020/21. 

 

66. The level of underspend generated from the use of existing council resources in the 

Covid response will be confirmed through the quarter three and outturn monitoring 

reports presented to Cabinet. However, it is likely to be at least £500k. 

 

67. It is proposed that a Covid Recovery Fund should be created from that underspend to 

support the borough’s recovery from Covid-19. The recovery fund would be available 

to provide funding to support: 
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 Business support, advice and grant programmes as our businesses recover 

from Covid. 

 Economic development and recovery planning 

 Community support programmes and funding 

 Support for other Covid-recovery, including the recovery of other council 

functions 

68. The allocation of the fund will be approved as necessary by Cabinet or the relevant 

Executive Member. 

Capital Programme 

69. This report has dealt with the Council’s revenue budget. Implicit in the investment 
programme set out above, however, are financial implications for the capital 
programme. The latest three-year Capital Programme can be found in appendix G1 
and G2 attached. The council has an ambitious capital programme with over £62m 
budgeted to be invested over the MTFS period. As detailed above a further £3.6m is 
proposed to be added to the programme as a result of this report. This will be reported 
to budget council in an updated capital programme. 

 

Implications of report 

70. Some of figures outlined in the report are estimates and based on assumptions that 
are likely to change. These include external risks such as changes to Government 
funding arrangements, changes to interest rates and national and local economic 
changes. In addition, the council faces internal risks such as the risks of delivering 
transformational change including the expansion of shared services. 

 

71. The risks are dealt with through managing prudent levels of reserves, continually 
monitoring government announcements, monitoring current and future economic 
projections and by making prudent budget assumptions. 

Comments of the Statutory Finance Officer 

72. The financial implications of the above report are all contained in the report but to clarify 
all proposals are funded and can be accommodated within the 2021/22 budget. It 
should be noted that the report does contain several assumptions on some future 
budget elements and also what the final outturn position will be for 2020/21.  

Comments of the Monitoring Officer 

73. There are no concerns with this report from a Monitoring Officer perspective. 
 

Background documents  

There are no background papers to this report 
 

Appendices 

Appendix G1 and G2 Capital Programme and Capital Strategy 
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James Thomson 

Deputy Director of Finance (and Section 151 Officer) 

Report Author: Email:  Date: 

Neil Halton (Principal 
Management Accountant) 

Neil.halton@southribble.gov.uk 
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2021 
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Capital Programme 2020/21 to 2023/24 Appendix G1 
 

Scheme Name 20/21 21/22 22/23 23/24 
Total 

2020-24 

Good homes, green spaces and healthy places      

Green Infrastructure       

Green Infrastructure unallocated -   189  200  200  589  

Green Link - Penwortham Holme to Howick 100  150  -   -   250  

Green Link - Shruggs Wood 61  -   -   -   61  

Leyland Loop 91  100  -   -   191  

Total Green Infrastructure 252  439  200  200  1,091  

        

Worden Park       

Arboretum landscaping 30  -   -   -   30  

Craft Units Windows and Security Grills 40  -   -   -   40  

Farmyard Cottages Windows and rendering 50  -   -   -   50  

Farmyard Cottages - Heating 50  -   -   -   50  

Ice House front façade 10  -   -   -   10  

North Lodge 4  -   -   -   4  

Overflow Car Park 120  -   -   -   120  

Sewerage pumping station and sceptic tanks 20  20  -   -   40  

Shaw Brook weirs and banking -   -   40  -   40  

Shaw Wood footpaths -   -   33  -   33  

Walled garden pot house - replace the building 
frame and base walls 

-   50  50  -   100  

Worden Park fountain -   80  -   -   80  

Worden Park infrastructure and landscaping -   120  200  112  432  

Worden Hall refurbishment 120  1,450  600  -   2,170  

Total Worden Park 444  1,720  923  112  3,199  

        

Other Parks and Open Spaces       

Hurst Grange Park drainage -   25  -   -   25  

Hurst Grange Coach House Phase 2 300  433  -   -   733  

Hurst Grange Park Paths -   40  -   -   40  

Open Spaces - Bent Lane 68  -   -   -   68  

Open Spaces - Balcarres Green 26  -   -   -   26  

Other Parks - Footpaths (Fossdale Moss, Priory, 
Valley Road) 

-   45  -   -   45  

Playground - Worden Park 50  -   -   -   50  

Playground - Leadale Green 35  -   -   -   35  

Playground - Seven Stars 175  -   -   -   175  

Playground - Haig Avenue -   175  -   -   175  

Playground - Hurst Grange 190  35  -   -   225  
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Scheme Name 20/21 21/22 22/23 23/24 
Total 

2020-24 

Playground - Bellis Way 49  10  -   -   59  

Playground - Bent Lane -   175  -   -   175  

Tarn Wood, Penwortham 31  -   -   -   31  

A tree for every resident 35  53  48  -   136  

Withy Grove Park -   -   60  -   60  

Total Other Parks & Open Space 959  991  108  -   2,058  

        

Sports and Leisure       

King George V Playing Fields, Higher Walton 50  -   -   -   50  

King George V Playing Fields, Higher Walton 
Additional works 

-   -   25  -   25  

Leisure Facility 12  -   -   18,988  19,000  

Leisure Centre refurbishments -   500  1,600  -   2,100  

Lostock Hall Football Facility (St Gerard's) 90  -   -   -   90  

Sport Pitch Hub 70  3,200  -   -   3,270  

Total Sports and Leisure 222  3,700  1,625  18,988  24,535  

        

Housing       

Affordable Housing - former McKenzie Arms, 
Bamber Bridge 

100  1,700  453  -   2,253  

Affordable Housing - Pearson House, Station 
Road, Bamber Bridge 

588  -   -   -   588  

Disabled Facilities Grants 750  1,027  682  682  3,141  

Empty Homes grants -   39  -   -   39  

Extra Care scheme -   200  6,000  3,800  10,000  

Next Steps Accom - Purchase 2 houses 140  -   -   -   140  

Private Sector home improvement grants 6  98  98  98  300  

Total Housing 1,584  3,064  7,233  4,580  16,461  

        

Good homes, green spaces and healthy 
places 

3,461  9,913  10,090  23,880  47,344  

        

A fair economy that works for everyone       

Car Park resurfacing, Ryefield Avenue, 
Penwortham 

-   40  -   -   40  

Church Road, Bamber Bridge -   40  -   -   40  

Land Acquisition Croston Road 30  -   -   -   30  

Leyland Train Station Ticket Office 15  45  -   -   60  

Masterplanning & Regen - Leyland 750  2,000  -   -   2,750  

Masterplanning & Regen - Penwortham 50  -   2,000  -   2,050  

New Longton Regeneration -   75  -   -   75  

A fair economy that works for everyone 845  2,200  2,000  -   5,045  
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Scheme Name 20/21 21/22 22/23 23/24 
Total 

2020-24 

 

Thriving communities       

Hoole Village Hall Grant 200  -   -   -   200  

St Mary's, Penwortham - Churchyard wall repairs 40  100  -   -   140  

Thriving communities 240  100  -   -   340  

        

An exemplary council       

IT Programme       

IT Unallocated Funding -   262  200  200  662  

Capita Software Upgrade (c/f) 5  -   -   -   5  

Civic Centre conference centre hearing loop -   35  -   -   35  

HFX Upgrade (c/f) 4  -   -   -   4  

Idox (c/f) 147  -   -   -   147  

Single Sign On and Calendar Integration 33  -   -   -   33  

Members tablet refresh 52  -   -   -   52  

Mobile phone upgrade 12  -   -   -   12  

Front to Back Office Automation 17  -   -   -   17  

Help Desk System -   5  -   -   5  

Tablet refresh (agile working) -   35  -   -   35  

Total IT Programme 269  337  200  200  1,006  

        

Other non-ICT projects       

Corporate Buildings Unallocated 100  150  200  200  650  

Corporate Buildings - Civic Centre 40  50  50  50  190  

Civic Centre emergency lighting 9  -   -   -   9  

Civic Centre Dementia Garden 12  -   -   -   12  

Civic Centre LED Lighting 45  -   -   -   45  

Civic Centre New Entrance -   150  -   -   150  

Civic Centre Solar Panels 31  -   -   -   31  

Civic Centre 3rd Floor -   50  -   -   50  

Polling Booths 22  -   -   -   22  

Vehicles and Plant replacement programme 1,530  2,189  490  54  4,263  

        

An exemplary council 2,056  2,926  940  504  6,426  
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Scheme Name 20/21 21/22 22/23 23/24 
Total 

2020-24 

New Schemes for the MTFS       

Good homes, green spaces and healthy 
places 

      

Open Spaces - Mounsey Road -   50  -   -   50  

Playground - The Holme, Bamber Bridge -   175  50  -   225  

Playground - Moss Side Village Green -   125  50  -   175  

Playground - Birch Avenue, Penwortham -   75  -   -   75  

Playground - Margaret Road, Penwortham -   -   100  -   100  

Sumpter House -   -   2,000  -   2,000  

        

Thriving communities       

Kingsfold Community Centre Improvements -   -   150  -   150  

Neighbourhood Improvements -   -   350  -   350  

Leisure Local -   250  250  -   500  

        

Total New Schemes -   675  2,950  -   3,625  

        

Grand Total 6,602  15,814  15,980  24,384  62,780  
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Capital Financing Appendix G2 
 

Funding Sources and Schemes they are 
applied to 

20/21 21/22 22/23 23/24 
Total 

2020-24 

        

Grants       

DFG 750  1,027  682  682  3,141  

Lottery - Hurst Grange Coach House 300  213  -   -   513  

Towns Fund - Leyland Masterplan 750  -   -   -   750  

Next Steps Accommodation 70  -   -   -   70  

        

Contributions       

External Contributions - Playground Bellis 
Way £29k, Hurst Grange Coach House 
£30k, Kingsfold CC £75k, Extra Care 
£3m 

29  30  3,075  -   3,134  

Section 106 Affordable Housing - Station 
Road, McKenzie Arms, Extra Care 

758  1,700  2,453  -   4,912  

Section 106 Other (not aff hsg) - Various 
parks and open spaces projects 

1,087  355  73  -   1,515  

CIL - Green Link Penwortham Holme to 
Howick 

100  150  -   -   250  

        

Reserves       

Borough Investment - Hoole Village Hall 
and Worden Hall 

320  1,450  600  -   2,370  

Capital Funding * 2,168  1,321  -   -   3,488  

My Neighbourhoods - Dementia Garden 2  -   -   -   2  

Repairs and Maintenance - Leisure 
Centre Refurbishments 

-   500  -   -   500  

Transformation - IT projects 269  146  -   -   415  

        

Borrowing * -   8,922  9,096  23,702  41,720  

        

Total 6,602  15,814  15,980  24,384  62,780  

 

* The Capital Funding Reserve will be called upon first to fund schemes that do not have alternative 

funding sources.  Borrowing is assumed once the reserve is fully utilised. 
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